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Abstract:
Developing large scale and comprehensive sets of distance 
education materials for use by primary aged children in isolated 
and remote areas requires a sophisticated and cohesive system of 
checks and balances and a clearly understood set of educational 
principles upon which the development of the materials is 
founded. Based upon information gathered during recent research 
projects employing extensive interviews, on-site visits, 
questionnaires and analyses of existing documentation, this paper 
will discuss the crucial factors perceived to be necessary in 
guaranteeing success in such an endeavour.  Such factors cover 
the assumptions, intentions, processes and outcomes of the design 
and development of the materials, the process of implementation 
and its effect upon the users and the outcomes of distance 
education study for learners.

Introduction
Currently, Australian education is structured upon the 
fundamental belief that equality of educational opportunity is a 
central goal of educational providers, if not a right that all 
consumers of educational services can expect. Throughout its 
history this concept has been interpreted in many ways. From the 
narrow instrumentalist view suggesting that equal resources 
guaranteed equality, to the more expansionist view focussing upon 
the recognition that equal opportunity may not be met by equal 
treatment, equality of educational opportunity continues to 
dominate the educational debate. When the issue of providing 
educational services to isolated areas of Australia's outback is 
being discussed, further intricacies of social justice, access 
and equity are introduced.  Such issues eventually focus upon the 
under-represented segments of the population. One such segment is 
that population of school children who study through distance 
education. Previously known as schools of the air and 
correspondence schools, these means of delivering educational 
services to isolated and remote locations have received much 
media attention over the years, and have, along with the Royal 
Flying Doctor Service, added a level of populist intrigue to the 
mythology of outback life. Such levels of attention however, are 
more appropriately applied to analyses of the service and its 
outcomes. Until recently, these analyses have been largely 
absent.

This paper presents the results of research which focuses upon 
perceptions of those involved in the development and use of 



distance education materials for primary aged children. In so 
doing, those crucial factors perceived to be necessary in 
guaranteeing success in such an endeavour are conceptualised and 
the question of quality assurance as a function of distance 
education services is raised for further analysis. The outcomes 
of this activity attempt to fill an increasingly obvious gap in 
the research literature, and, by presenting the notion that 
equality of educational opportunity for distance education 
students can not be achieved through equal treatment or equal 
resourcing, recognise the centrality of contextualisation in the 
provision of educational services to those learning at a 
distance.

Although the topic of this paper is derived from the broad 
research area concerned with the provision of educational 
services to isolated and remote areas,  it must be kept in mind 

that the specific focus treated is that relating to factors seen 
to be central to the design and development of distance education 
materials. The discussion concludes by recognising the importance 
of extraneous factors and attendant services that both impinge on 
this process and upon which the success of implementing the 
materials depends.

Literature Review
In defining distance education, Holmberg (1977) described a 
variety of forms of study which were not under the continuous or 
immediate supervision of teachers in classrooms, but which have 
benefited from the planning, guidance and direction of an 
educational organisation. Keegan (1980) elaborated further by 
drawing contrasts between distance education and more 
recognisable forms of schooling. He highlighted: 
• the separation of teacher and learner which distinguished it 
from face to face teaching; 
• the influence of an educational organisation which 
distinguished it from private study;
• the use of some form(s) of media upon which the educational 
content depended;
• dependence upon two way communication for the benefit of both 
teacher and student; and
• the possibility of occasional meetings for social and didactic 
purposes.

In a report funded by the Ministry of Education in Victoria in 
1989, the definition of distance education was stated simply as 
that education based on a combination of structured study 
materials and regular interactions between student and teacher at 
a distance from each other.



In recognising the immediate difference in the learning context 
inferred by these definitions, Keegan (1977, 12-17) raises the 
issue of the production of 'good courses' and the need to 'teach 
them well'. In listing additional needs such as specifically 
trained staff and the inherent problems of evaluation in this 
form of teaching, Keegan provides the context in which the 
writing of Worthington (1980) can be set. In discussing the need 
for curriculum, organisational, delivery and support system 
renewal in Queensland distance teaching systems, Worthington 
focuses upon the need to recognise the variety of delivery modes 
made possible by technological advances and stresses the 
necessity of breaking the nexus between curriculum design for 
distance education and traditional curriculum design. Perraton 
(1981) continues the line of this argument by suggesting that 
practitioners of distance education have avoided the theory of 
the subject and considers that answering some of the questions 
resulting from a theoretical analysis of the topic could lead to 
more useful distance education teaching. He suggests that any 
theory of distance education must be an evolving theory based 
upon current theories of educational practice and advances in 
communication technologies.

The direct link between distance education teaching practices and 
traditional schooling practices has also been explored in the 
literature. Frank Darnell (1981) raised the question of the 
purpose of equality of educational opportunity for rural 
residents and concluded that "regardless of the ability to learn, 
regardless of the ultimate level to be attained, regardless of 
where the student lives, and regardless of a person's parental 
circumstances", systems of education had the responsibility of 
providing the opportunity for each students to advance to the 
limits of their ability. It is made clear in Darnell's reactions 
to this topic that equal treatment and equivalent forms of 

assistance may be unacceptable institutional reactions to the 
problem. In addressing similar issues, Miller and Gordon (1974) 
emphasise the 'end product' of the process suggesting that "where 
what children bring to the school is unequal, what the school 
puts in must be unequal and individualised to insure that what 
the school produces is at least equal at the basic level of 
achievement."

With such social justice implications hovering around the topic 
of service provision to remote and isolated areas, the question 
of support services for those consumers of distance education, 
still at the compulsory schooling age, often raises much 
attention. In a Commonwealth Schools Commission report on 
Schooling in Rural Australia (1987) an emphasis upon support 



services for students on distance education programmes was raised 
and the need to improve such services was recognised. The same 
report referred to advances in communications technology and its 
impact upon the improvement of distance education services. The 
Commission's view was that technological advances are seen as 
likely to ease the difficulties associated with studying at home 
in remote areas.  

During 1986, a report dealing with similar issues was forwarded 
to the then Queensland Minister for Education, the Honourable L W 
Powell, MLA. This report contained many supportive comments about 
existing distance education services and the dedication of 
present staff, but raised serious concerns  focussing on the lack 
of co-ordination between the various levels and types of services 
and the effects this has had on the continuity of programmes. The 
Commonwealth Schools Commission (1987) recognised the importance 
of these services and the difficulties emphasised by isolation, 
suggesting that the machinery for special education for example, 
was well established in the states but in almost all cases was 
not getting past the populated areas. The report concluded that 
for the educational good of isolated children and the sanity of 
their supervisors, accessibility to specialist services had to be 
facilitated and publicised.

The provision of specialised experiences for isolated learners 
has also been raised to the attention of service providers. The 
Commonwealth Schools Commission (1987) has suggested that "there 
is a special need for students from isolated communities to be 
given exposure to, and stimulation of interest in, other people 
and places. Understanding the way of life of other people does 
not mean that they will necessarily undervalue their own, and it 
should help them to make a more balanced choice for their 
future." (p105)

The same report presses further by focussing upon the role and 
functioning of those adults interacting with distance education 
learners. The following quotation clarifies the situation.

"Parents of students studying at home using distance education 
services have special needs, particularly parents who act as 
'home tutors'. These parents may often feel unable to provide 
adequate supervision for their child, due to lack of knowledge of 
subject matter or to lack of awareness of teaching methods or 
strategies. They may also feel that the home tutor role and the 
parent role are to some extent in conflict, especially in the 
small social world or a remote property. Home tutoring may also 
conflict with other responsibilities of the parent,  such as 
assisting with necessary management and other tasks on a family 
farm. Conflicting responsibilities, as well as feelings of 
inadequacy in the home tutor role, can be especially stressful if 



the child studying at home has a disability or learning 
difficulty. (p49)

Even apart from the situation where specialist help is required, 
the role of the home tutor in supplementing the structured 
distance education materials being used by isolated learners has 
been raised for critical attention. Jennison(1992) goes to great 
lengths to provide evidence which confirms that "the educational 
programme of the isolated child is dependent for its success on 
the active involvement of the home tutor" (Taylor, 1984). In 
emphasising the dependence of the untrained home tutor on the 
structured approach of current distance education materials, 
Jennison(1992) discusses the quality of these materials in 
ensuring success in a variety of home learning situations.

Attention in recent research activities has begun to focus upon 
both this question of the quality of the materials and the 
appropriateness of delivery mechanisms traditionally used in 
distance education. In a treatise dealing with what they see as 
an inevitable evolution of distance education to an open learning 
process, Postle and Higgins (1992) quote a Queensland Department 
of Education Report defining open learning as "...those 
strategies and practices which allow all students to gain access 
to the curriculum options and programs that best suit their 
needs." (p46) In suggesting that the majority of distance 
education methods currently in use are based on "combinations of 
printed materials and various outreach or inreach techniques", 
and that designers, "in compensating for students inability to 
attend a "normal" school, ... opt to use mainstream frameworks 
for delivering these programs", these authors force attention 
onto the viability of current practices and the educational 
principles upon which they are based.

Documents obtained from the Queensland Department of Education 
indicated that considerable time and resources have been 
committed to the development of a support structure for distance 
education in that state. These documents also provided a 
framework which described those educational principles purported 
to be an acceptable theoretical foundation for the development, 
production and implementation of distance education materials.

A set of  "ten guiding statements", developed as an outcome of 
the State Conference of the School of Distance Education by Hobbs 
(1988), is reported in both Language Across Curriculum  and 
School of Distance Education Conference Document (1988). An 
analysis of these statements has produced a set of educational 
principles upon which distance education materials production 
should be based. 



One such principle is Coverage. Coverage is the need for the 
materials to encompass the content  of the curriculum being 
offered in the schools. This is reflected in statements that 
relate to the need to include all the relevant subjects and their 
various elements.

Developing distance education practices and materials should aim 
to ensure a broad  curriculum experience for all students.  
(Queensland  Department of Education,  1992, p.29; Queensland  
Department of Education, 1988, p. 27.) 

Coverage also includes the necessity to ensure that a pupil 
could, at any time, move from the distance education mode of 
study to any school in the state and not be disadvantaged 
educationally.

The distance education provided should be such as to equip 
students for the transition  from distance education to other 
forms of education. ( Queensland Department of  Education, 1992, 

p.29;  1988, p. 27.)

This position is also reflected in the Distance Education 
Curriculum Philosophy  in which the following planks are 
identified as central to the beliefs of the Collegiate Management 
Group of the Department :-

The curriculum must:
     : cover the range of curriculum areas;
     . provide an interface with mainstream education. 
(Queensland Department of  Education, 1989, p. 7.)

Consultation is a principle underlying the position adopted by 
the Queensland Department of  Education. In this context, 
consultation refers to the need for due deliberation and 
consultation with various stakeholders involved in distance 
education prior to implementing change.

In the development of new practices and materials, care should be 
taken to avoid  moving too far too quickly from familiar 
practices and formats. When novel formats or practices are to be 
introduced, home tutors need to be prepared, supported and 
reassured.  (Queensland Department of Education, 1992,  p.29; 
1988, p.7.)

The principle of practicality indicates that the materials 
produced for a distance education program should be designed to 
fit specifically into the environment in which they are to be 



implemented. This principle is reflected in the demand that 
materials should take into account both the competencies of the 
home tutor and the physical environment of the pupil in their 
construction.

New practices and materials should not overtax the home tutor's 
time, effort, or expertise. The preparation of materials should 
reflect first-hand familiarity with the home life and learning 
arrangements of distance education learners. (Queensland 
Department of Education, 1992,  p.29; 1988, p.7.)

The need for extensive and effective communication in the process 
of development and implementation of distance education materials 
is also recognised as an important principle. Such communication 
is crucial during the development of the materials.

Throughout the development process, comprehensive communications 
links need to be  maintained among stakeholders. ( Queensland 
Department of Education, 1992, p. 29.)

The need for a systematic and comprehensive communication network 
also appears to be essential for the provision of support to home 
tutors in situations involving the implementation of innovative 
programs incorporating content and strategies with which they are 
not familiar.

When novel formats or practices are introduced, home tutors need 
to be adequately prepared,  supported and reassured. ( Queensland 
Department of Education, 1992,  p.29)

In addition the need for clear communications in the actual 
materials is essential to ensure that their implementation is 
appropriate.

Materials need to be accompanied by clear unambiguous 
instructions and guides so that home tutors and students can keep 
track of progress, requirements met, and future requirements. 
(Queensland Department of Education, 1992, p. 29 ).

Flexibility also appears to be a principle outlined in the ten 
guiding statements identified in the documents. This principle 
places stress on the need to be aware that distance education 
materials must meet the needs of individuals in differing 
environments with differential access to resources and with 
different starting abilities and experiences.

Developing materials and practices should have built-in 



flexibility to allow for
adaptation to: . changing conditions over time
               . conditions in different localities
               . various types of home life and learning 
arrangements, and
               . individual differences among children.
(Queensland Department of Education, 1992, p. 29)

That the materials should also encourage the pupils to become 
independent learners, although not included in the ten guiding 
statements, was stressed in the keynote address presented at the 
1988 conference when the point was made that distance education 
materials should " foster high levels of interaction between the 
learners and the materials."(Queensland Department of Education, 
1988, p. 10).

Closely related to the principle of communication is feedback 
which is concerned with the specific communication of evaluative 
data relating to the performance of the materials and assessment 
data relating to the performance of pupils. 

The progress of learners in Distance Education should be 
monitored and reported in such a way as to ensure that defined 
educational standards are being attained by each learner and that 
all necessary information about each learner's progress is 
available for appropriate purposes.  ( Queensland Department of 
Education, 1992, p. 31 ).

The points listed by the Collegiate Management Group in their  
Distance Education Curriculum Philosophy are largely incorporated 
in the principles listed above. They have, however, identified 
some specific principles which show the need for an awareness of 
the elements of curriculum design in the development process and 
which are presumably employed in the development of the materials 
in current use. That is, consideration of the issues of specific 
content selection and organisation, and selection of appropriate 
teaching strategies and resources are fundamental. For example, 
such statements specifically indicate that the Language Across 
the Curriculum materials should be 'Language based' and 'process 
based'. In addition, they indicate specific content guides in 
stressing that the materials must 'reflect the main elements of 
Australian culture and society'.  These statements also make 
reference to incorporation of specific teaching materials when 
they stress the 'promotion of worthwhile activities', which are 
to be both 'learner and resource centred'.  (Queensland 
Department of Education, 1989, p. 7).

Methodology
Sample



The sample used in this study comprised representatives from the 
three principal groups involved in the design, development and 
implementation of distance education materials in Queensland. 
These three groups have been labelled developers  (D), teachers 
from Schools of Distance Education (SDE) and home tutors (HT). 

The developers are all located centrally and are employed by the 
Department of Education in Brisbane. The sample of 'developers' 
contributing to this study totalled 34 staff including seventeen 
writers responsible for the design, generation, coordination and 
editing of the educational content of the materials. Seventeen 
producers responsible for various aspects of the publication 
process were also included and this sub group comprised graphic 
artists, audio visual specialists and reprographic technicians. 
All data received from this group resulted from individual on-
site interviews.

Those teachers participating in this study are all employed by 
the Department of Education and were members of the staff of the 
Schools of Distance Education located in Brisbane and in 
Charleville. Of the total sample of teachers contributing to the 
study four have been interviewed by telephone, four participated 
in individual interviews on site and the staff of one school 
participated in an on-site 'group discussion'.

The third of the 'principal groups' comprising the sample were 
home tutors who take on the responsibility of educating their 
children at home with the assistance of the materials produced by 
the developers and teachers from the various schools. Home tutors 
come from a variety of 'home classroom' situations ranging from 
isolated properties with one or more children of school age 
unable to attend schools or to receive professional tuition via 
traditional means as a result of their geographic location, to 
situations governed by an itinerant lifestyle where a caravan or 
yacht might be the 'home classroom'. This sample totalled 
seventeen individuals and the data collected resulted from six 
on-site interviews in the Charleville - Augathella region and 
eleven questionnaires from home tutors scattered across the 
state. Interview data were collected in open ended, flow of 
consciousness interview sessions.

Procedure 
As inferred in the short descriptions above, the procedures used 
in this study focussed upon the use of interviews and 
questionnaires as the principal means of data collection. 
Supplementary data from existing documentation in the form of 
feedback sheets, letters from individuals involved in the process 
and policy documents etc. have added to the composite picture 



presented in this paper.

Where interview schedules or questionnaire items were required, 
the research team presented a draft of the data collection 
devices to a formally constituted steering committee or to a team 
of experienced researchers, unrelated to the project, for 
trialling, editing and reformulation of items. 

In all cases involving interviews, permission was first obtained 
from participants ahead of time and arrangements made by mutual 
convenience concerning the time and location of the interview. 
All participants were appraised of the intent, purpose and form 
of the interview ahead of time. With the exception of four 
telephone interviews, triangulation processes were incorporated 
in all cases through the use of audio-tape recordings of the 
interview for use in confirmation of interpretations,  or through 
the use of two interviewers taking individual sets of notes of 
the interview. The data obtained through this process were 
therefore subjected to processes designed to reduce interviewer 
bias and increase both the reliability and validity of resultant 
information.

Data Collection
Instruments used throughout this study were designed to allow 

respondents sufficient latitude to provide their unrestricted 
views on those factors seen to be necessary considerations in the 
development of successful distance education materials from each 
of their unique perspectives. Although the form of each item 
differed slightly depending upon its intended use in either 
interview or questionnaire format, or with each particular group, 
the substance of the items followed the directions indicated in 
the examples presented below.

1. What specific needs do isolated learners have?
2. For learners in isolated or rural areas to make good use of 
educational materials what special features do the materials have 
to have?
3. What are important considerations in the delivery or 
implementation of educational programmes for isolated learners?
4. What educational services are needed by learners in isolated 
areas?
5. For what audience should the materials be developed?
6. What educational principles underlie the development of the 
materials?
7. What critical factors effect the development of curriculum 
materials for rural communities?
8. If you were not restricted in any way, what changes would you 
make to the materials?



9. What typifies good / effective distance education programmes / 
materials?

In all cases, the construction of the items encouraged responses 
which focussed upon the full range of concerns pertinent to the 
study, but remained open ended in the sense that responses were 
able to reflect the views of each sample group without being 
restricted by the structure of the question, and semi-structured 
in the sense of allowing sufficient flexibility for investigator 
probing and clarification throughout the process and leeway to 
follow interviewee thoughts to logical conclusions without losing 
insights or 'thick descriptions' to interruptions dictated by an 
inflexible interview schedule. This process guaranteed both 
richness of data and consistency of questioning and data 
collection across all investigators and all sample groups.

Data analysis
The value of team analysis to this research design became 
increasingly obvious during data analysis sessions. All data 
interpretations, categories and classifications were made to 
undergo stringent and critical scrutiny by all members of the 
team prior to acceptance as legitimate. Part of this process of 
legitimization was the continual search for connections with the 
raw data of the interviews and questionnaires. Repeated reference 
to interview tapes and written summaries created an 'audit trail' 
for each concept and category developed. Frequent repetition of 
these processes within the treatment of each research question 
lent credibility, transferability, dependability and 
confirmability (Guba and Lincoln, 1983) to the conclusions and 
groupings generated. An  important feature of this research was 
the collaborative approach adopted by the research team in the 
classification and analysis of the data. Through the processes of 
'inductive categorisation', 'investigator triangulation' and 
'subjectivity audit' (Peshkin, 1988, P.17) the research team was 
able to provide comparable measures of 'authenticity of data' 
represented in more experimental, scientific studies through 
measures of reliability and validity.  The process of 'inductive 
categorisation', or the categorisation of questionnaire responses 
through a process of repeated organisation and reorganisation of 
the data into logically related groupings formed the major 
activity within this section. Each researcher analysed responses 
until natural groupings began to appear and then, through the 

application of the process referred to as 'investigator 
triangulation', defended the groupings to others in the research 
team and adjusted categories until agreement was reached based 
upon reference, through an audit trail, to the raw data for 
verification. Any inevitable researcher subjectivity discovered 
during this process was identified and minimised through cross 



researcher comparison and agreement on data groupings. 

Data Analysis and Discussion.
In evaluating the conceptual framework presented below, it must 
be kept in mind that the data forming the foundation of the 
discussion should neither be considered as a statement of the 
complete views of the groups represented in the sample, nor as a 
complete diagnostic indication of the orientation of each group. 
Rather,  what is presented here is a composite picture derived 
from the three groups indicating agreement on the crucial 
principles perceived necessary in developing distance education 
materials. It should also be obvious that when data collected for 
another purpose is applied to a different task, the 'match'  or 
'completeness of fit' of the original data to the new task should 
be questioned. What is important in this situation is the 
conceptual framework derived as a result of the re-analysis of 
existing data, not an inappropriate focus upon perceived gaps in 
the data.

Six major conceptual principles underlying the development of 
effective distance education materials have been deduced from the 
review of departmental documents relating to distance education. 
These principles of design, coverage, consultation, 
communication, practicality and flexibility have been used as the 
basis of a system for catagorizing the concerns of the materials 
developers (D), schools of distance education teachers (SDE) and 
home tutors (HT), who made up the sample. In the following 
analysis, each of these major principles is considered in turn, 
with associated sub-concepts derived from the data, and presented 
in tabular form. 

Design
Design issues are defined as those relating to the elements of 
curriculum design, namely, the development, selection and 
adoption of objectives , content , teaching strategies, resources 
and evaluation / assessment techniques.  These issues also 
include consideration of the competing social, philosophical and 
psychological sources of curriculum decisions. Consideration of 
the concerns raised by the different groups of subjects relating 
to this issue are shown in Table 1. In developing these 
categories all issues raised by the three sample sub-groups have 
been included. No effort to indicate the actual numbers who 
specifically identified each category has been made, as the 
purpose of this study is to identify and explicate a model that 
allows the analysis  and comparison of those curriculum related 
concerns as perceived by the different groups of stake holders.

The sub-category of motivation incorporates comments from 
respondents suggesting that specific care should be taken in 



ensuring that the materials should serve as a stimulus to the 
pupils and should thus encourage them to become involved in the 
learning process. Specific suggestions made by SDE teachers 
included the need for the total package to present an exciting 
prospect to the pupil and for the activities included to be 
varied and interesting. 
The home tutors agreed with these points but indicated that the 
format in which the materials were presented should also promote 
interest . Home tutors also expressed a belief that the use of 
colour in the printed materials would provide additional stimulus 

for the students. In addition to those points raised above, 
material developers,  including both curriculum writers and 
production staff,  identified  the importance of the art work as 
a further aid in the promotion of motivation.

The sub-category 'philosophical approach' evolved to include 
issues relating to the reasons why the materials were developed 
in the particular form in which they currently appear as well as 
incorporating comments relating to the need for changes to 
existing materials. Both teachers and producers identified the 
need for materials to reflect a modern or progressive approach. 
This is probably a reaction to materials which were replaced by 
those in current use which had been in operation for an extensive 
period of time. Home tutors agreed that it was time for a change 
but did not indicate that such a change should follow progressive 

     Table 1- Design issues relating to distance education 
materials
               identified by school of distance education 
teachers, 
                    home tutors and developers

Design Issues  
1. Motivation  - student activities     
     - exciting     
     - colourful    
     - format       
     - artwork      
2. Philosophical Approach
     - modern / progressive   
     - integrated content (themes) 
     - child centred     
     - independent learning   
     - active learning        
     - target audience   
3. Teaching Approach     - regular revision  
     - sequenced skill development 
     - variety of approach         



     - appropriateness of approach
        to home classroom situation          
     - cater to learning styles         
4. Support Materials     - appropriate to learner 
     - appropriate to home situation    
     - varied media      
5. Multigrade Support         
6. Evaluation  - Process      
     - Product 
     - Modify as a result of feedback        

educational principles. All groups identified the use of a 
thematic approach based on literature as the mode of content 
organisation in the current materials. Teachers and developers 
believed that the program should be child centred . All groups 
recognised that the development of the pupil as an independent 
learner should be a priority. Similarly, all agreed that the 
materials should be developed for a specific audience but there 
was some disagreement about who that audience should be. Active 
learning which incorporated  the need for the pupil to be 
actively involved with the materials was identified by both 
developers and home tutors as an important consideration.

Teaching approach included all of those components of the 
distance education materials relating specifically to the actual 
teaching strategies incorporated. All respondents indicated that 
the materials needed to address the need for regular revision to 

be built into the program. The particular need to ensure that 
there was provision for a sequential skill development throughout 
the materials was identified by all groups.  The need to 
incorporate a variety of teaching strategies, including a stress 
on higher order skills, open ended learning situations,  problem 
solving and rote learning, was emphasised by both home tutors and 
developers. These groups also identified a need for the materials 
to ensure that the experiences and teaching strategies 
incorporated into the materials were the most appropriate for the 
content and the environment. The developers also indicated that 
the strategies should cater for a range of learning styles.

'Support materials' refers to materials supplied as part of the 
total distance education package in addition to the basic print 
materials. The teachers indicated that the materials should meet 
the needs of individual learners and should take into 
consideration the range of environments into which they are to be 
incorporated. Both home tutors and developers stressed that there 
should be a wide variety in the media included in the packages to 
cater for both individual preferences of learners and the variety 



of environmental conditions under which they interact with the 
materials.

A problem raised by all groups suggested concern with specific 
difficulties faced by home tutors responsible for implementing 
distance education packages in a multi level situation. This 
issue has been classified as 'multigrade' and requires constant 
consideration when materials are being produced.

'Evaluation' is the need to ensure that suitable arrangements are 
made within the structure of a package to incorporate data 
collection indicating the level of success achieved in 
implementing the programme of study in the manner intended and 
that learning has occurred at a level intended by the developers. 
The developers indicated that arrangements need to be made to 
ensure that feedback on both the process (implementation of the 
package) and the product (effectiveness of the package) need to 
be incorporated. Both home tutors and developers indicated that 
any feedback relating to the materials should lead to appropriate 
modifications.

From this analysis it is clear that all three groups identify 
motivation, philosophical approach, teaching approach, support 
materials, multigrade problems and evaluation as issues in the 
design and development of distance education materials. This does 
not indicate that there are no differences between the different 
groups but rather that while the responses may vary  the concerns 
relate to identical issues.

Coverage
Coverage is defined as the actual content to be included in the 
distance education package. While the literature dealing with 
curriculum design incorporates 'content'  as an element of 
design, the emphasis given by respondents to the data collected 
on this issue indicated a need for separate consideration. Table 
2 introduces the major principle of content under the label of 
coverage. The importance of this particular element of curriculum 
design is reinforced by the fact that it is dealt with in two of 
the ten guiding statements  postulated in the departmental 
documents as well as in the Distance Education Curriculum 
Philosophy.   

A basic principle seen by all respondents to underlie the 
development of the materials is that no student should be 
disadvantaged by geographical location in gaining exposure to 
appropriate content.The requirement that any package of distance 

education materials should cover the full content range of 
programs being offered to pupils attending schools is stressed by 



all groups involved in the production and teaching of the 
materials. While each sample group recognised the difficulties 
inherent in operationalising a complete solution for this 
concern, it was agreed that sensitivity to the need for equitable 
treatment was necessary.  Given the desire identified by all 
groups to ensure coverage of all content areas, 

Table 2 - Issues of Coverage relating to distance education 
materials 
                           identified by school of distance 
education teachers, 
                                             home tutors and 
developers

Coverage Issues          
1. Covers content in combined syllabi   
2. Covers specific content areas
     - technology        
     - Australian        
     - exposure to range of experience  
     - range of life styles   
3. Recognised standards  
     - maintenance  
     - consistency  
     - availability of   

both home tutors and developers have expressed some concern that 
certain specific content should be strengthened in some areas of 
the materials. Developers identified the need to ensure that 
isolated pupils were exposed to a range of life styles and 
cultures through materials and associated activities, while home 
tutors expressed a desire to see the area of technology expanded 
and indicated that materials and resources should emphasise 
Australian content.

All groups identified the need to ensure that the materials 
guaranteed coverage sufficient for students to achieve at a 
standard comparable to pupils in "normal"  school situations. All 
groups reported a concern that the standards achieved by previous 
distance education materials were maintained or improved by 
exposure to revised packages. Home tutors and developers 
indicated that standards contained in the materials should be 
consistent with those expected of children in the broader 



community . Home tutors also expressed a desire for standards to 
be made explicit in the materials to enable them to ensure 
attainment in the home classroom.

From this analysis it is clear that the principle of coverage is 
considered to be of vital importance by all groups associated 
with the development and implementation of distance education 
materials. 

Consultation
Consultation is the focus of the data presented in Table 3. This 
principle suggests that no materials should be developed without 
first taking into account the range of understanding and ability 
of home tutors. Also included is the need for developers to be 

aware of the opinions of all stakeholders. In addition to 
communication factors, the provision of support to home tutors, 
including training provisions is included in this section. This 
principle is supported by two of the ten guiding statements. 
(Department of Education, 1998; 1992 ) . 

The data in Table 3 suggests that all groups recognise the need 
for individuals and groups involved in the development and 
implementation of distance education materials to communicate on 
a meaningful level. Such interaction should involve a two way 
process. All three groups stressed the importance of the 
consultation between the SDE teacher  and the home tutor. This 
consultation would relate to such basic matters as the 
modification of the materials to meet individual needs,  the 
review of the individual pupil's progress and the discussion of 
problems relating to implementation in the classroom.

The home tutors and SDE teachers identified the importance of 
consultation directly between the pupil and the SDE teacher. This 
communication enables the teacher to make decisions about the 
effectiveness of the materials and progress of the pupil.  The 
materials need to ensure that such consultation is encouraged.

The material developers identified other needs relating to 
consultation as essential to effective operation of the package. 
These included the provision of feedback from the home tutor to 
the developer in both the developmental and implementation phases 
of the materials. They also stressed the need for a similar 
channel of communication between the developers and the SDE 
teachers. Additionally, the need for the home tutor to 
communicate directly with the pupil in appropriate ways, which 
may not have been stressed in previous materials, has been 
singled out for attention in relation to the development of new 
materials.



Table 3 - Issues of consultation relating to distance education 
                     materials identified by school of distance 
education 
                     teachers,  home tutors and developers

Consultation Issues      
1. Interaction between those involved in the 
production and delivery of the materials     

2. Training for Home Tutors
     - Teaching strategies         
     - Diagnosis         
     - Management
          . Discipline        
          . Routines     
          . Multi-grade  

3. Training for Writers and Producers             

4. Feedback incorporated into programme 

A sub-group of developers responsible for production of the 
materials has raised the importance of having direct access to 
feedback supplied by home tutors and SDE teachers. This sub-group 
also indicated the need for continuing dialogue between the 
groups responsible for material development.

Each group expressed concern about the provision of support to 
home tutors. Home tutors and developers indicated that home 

tutors could benefit from incorporating assistance in 
understanding and performing teaching strategies into the 
materials. These groups also identified the need for home tutors 
to develop the skills associated with diagnosing pupil problems. 
All groups recognised that home tutors may need help with some 
aspects of classroom management. They also identified the need to 
facilitate the development of classroom routines by the home 
tutor and the pressing need to provide assistance to the home 
tutor experiencing multiple grade situations.  Both home tutors 
and developers indicated that home tutors would appreciate help  
in the area of classroom discipline. Some home tutors and SDE 
teachers suggested that a possible means of providing support and 
training for home tutors was through the establishment of home 
tutor networks for the purpose of sharing solutions to common 
problems.



A third sub-group of factors identified in this area was the need 
for training of materials developers. This particular proposal 
was put forward by the developers themselves and relates to 
proposals made earlier that this group should have extensive 
exposure to the environments for which they are producing 
materials.

A final component of this section proposed by all groups is the 
principle that feedback is a vital component of a distance 
education package. Feedback is seen as a two way process with the 
developers responding to the data provided by SDE teachers and 
home tutors through modifying the materials to reflect solutions 
proposed for problems detected during implementation.

From the discussion it is evident that all groups involved with 
the development and implementation of distance education 
materials agree that the principle of consultation is basic to 
the development of effective programs. The implementation of this 
principle involves the use of consultation between stakeholders, 
the provision of support structures to those untrained personnel 
involved in the implementation of the materials and ensuring that 
an effective two way process of feedback is an integral component 
of the implementation process.

Communication
Closely related to consultation is the concept of communication 
which is concerned more with the quality and clarity of the 
messages which form the basis of the process. The existence of 
this principle is indicated by  reference to communications in 
two of the ten  'guiding statements ' which refer to 
'communication links ' and the need for 'clear unambiguous 
instructions'  to support the introduction of new materials. Data 
relating to this principle have been organised in Table 4.

From Table 4, all groups recognised the importance of 
communication in both the development and implementation of 
distance education materials.  All groups indicated that there 
needs to be an appropriate amount of communication in all aspects 
of the process. Care should be taken to ensure that sufficient 
communication has taken place to allow all concerned to believe 
that their opinions have been registered and considered. Equally, 
communication for communications sake should be avoided as those 
responsible for implementing the program should not be "snowed 
under" with unnecessary reading and/or meetings. The hallmarks of 
effective communications were seen as precision and clarity.  
Both home tutors and developers indicated that the communication 
should be of a standard that could be understood by the most  
poorly educated home tutor. Home tutors were particularly strong 
in their support for this position although some of the 
production staff of the development group had expressed concern 



that care must be taken to avoid "talking down" to home tutors.

The second aspect of communication was the specialist function of 
feedback within the development and implementation cycle. All 
groups identified this function and home tutors indicated that 
response to feedback should be prompt when dealing with proposed 
alterations to materials. Developers indicated that production 
time lines would restrict the speed of implementing changes. The 
developers indicated that  feedback was a two way process  and 
that information communicated directly to them or through 
channels structured for the purpose would prove most effective. 
Both home tutors and developers agreed that feedback was of 
little use if it was not constructive. 

Table 4 - Issues of communication relating to distance education 
                     materials identified by school of distance 
education
                     teachers,  home tutors and developers
Communication Issues          
1. Communication    - Amount  
     - Precision    
     - Clarity 
     - simple       

2. Feedback    - two-way 
     - prompt       
     - effective         

From this discussion it would appear that communication is a 
principle with which all groups associated with the development 
and implementation of distance education materials agree. It is 
closely related to the principle of consultation but refers 
directly to the quality of the delivery system and the message 
conveyed. For the process of materials development and 
implementation the most important component of communication is 
feedback. All groups recognise this importance but there may be 
some disagreement about how feedback is best reported and acted 
on.

Practicality
The belief that distance education materials should take into 
consideration the ability of the home tutor as well as the actual 
environment in which they are to be implemented is the basis of 
the principle of practicality. Information gleaned from the home 
tutors, SDE teachers and material developers relating to this 
concept is presented in Table 5.



The data presented in this table raise the issue of time as a 
limitation for home tutors. Each of the sample groups expressed 
concern at the amount of time required of home tutors to both 
prepare and present material. This was closely related to the 
second issues which all groups supported, the need to design the 
materials in such a way that the child would become an 
independent learner in as short a period as possible thereby 
decreasing the need for extensive supervision by the home tutor 
and freeing them for the performance of other duties.

The sheer bulk of materials was considered to be an issue related 
to practicality and was identified by members of each group.  
Similarly the need for teachers and developers to be aware of the 
learning environments in which the materials were to be 
implemented was recognised by all groups. Many home tutors 
indicated a belief that developers and teachers would benefit 
from spending time on properties and at other locations where the 

materials are used 'trying out' the product. Some of the 
production staff of the development group indicated that they 
believed that direct contact with the people for whom they were 
producing materials would be beneficial.

Related issues identified by home tutors included the need to 
have a range of resources available for borrowing as many 
required materials were not readily available in isolated areas. 
The use of foodstuffs and other consumables was seen to be 
problematical for those 

Table 5 - Issues of practicality relating to distance education 
materials 
                           identified by teachers, home tutors 
and developers

Practical Issues         
1. Time   - implementation    
     - preparation  
2. Decrease need for supervision   
3. Volume of materials        
4.  Awareness of learning environment
     - SDE teachers 
     - Developers   
5. Access to necessary resources   
6. Use of environmental resources  
7. Awareness of limitations of home environment   
8. Format -Useable  
9. Resource Features     -longevity     



     - cost    

unable to 'dash out to the shops' at a moments notice. The danger 
of identifying specific environmental resources on the ground 
that everyone would have access to them was extensively 
criticised by home tutors.  

Home tutors and developers pointed out that it was important for 
the format to be practical in that it should not require the home 
tutor or the child to waste valuable time in searching for parts 
of a lesson or resources for a lesson. One of the teachers 
pointed out that the format of the materials must also be capable 
of being accommodated in a variety of environments where space is 
at a premium.

Additional concerns relating to resources identified by home 
tutors and developers included the notion that use over a number 
of years, especially when they are to be purchased by the family 
should be a selection criterion. Such resources would include 
dictionaries and atlases.  Clearly, the cost of additional 
resources should be a consideration.

Practicality is clearly a principle underlying materials 
development and implementation that is recognised by members of 
teaching, home tutor and developer groups. The issues that  
contribute to this principle are largely concerned with ensuring 
that the materials and the resources and requirements which 
accompany them take cognisance of the environment in which they 
are to be implemented.  Every attempt should be made to ensure 
that the materials are as non-disruptive of that environment as 
possible.

Flexibility
The principle of flexibility derives from the ten 'guiding 
statements' and their emphasis on the need for practices and 

materials to adapt to varying circumstances relating to time, 
locality, home environment and individual differences.  Data 
which relate to this principle are presented in Table 6.

Table 6 presents a variety of suggestions regarding the 
incorporation of flexibility  into the materials. All groups 
indicate that a range of teaching strategies could be 
incorporated in the units to allow selection by the home tutor in 
matching the needs of the individual pupil in a given set of 
circumstances. That time requirements should be flexible is also 
recognised by all groups. Some elements of a more flexible 
approach to time would be the introduction of variable calendars 



where home tutors would be able to adjust work loads to fit such 
needs as variable property work requirements, family holidays,  
and weather conditions. The need to vary time to cater for the 
individual differences among pupils is also recognised by all 
groups. The home tutors and the developers also indicated that 
the increase of the length of units from the standard two weeks 
would increase flexibility.

All groups agreed that any consideration of increased flexibility 
must include an analysis of the delivery schedules. Such an 
analysis could lead to materials being made available for longer 
periods,  and in advance, which would increase the options 
available to the home tutor. The individual needs of students 
would also be catered for by the development of a more flexible 
format which could incorporate a longer period of time being made 
available for revision or  extension activities.

Yet another possibility would involve catering for a range of 
environments within the materials or of assisting the home tutor 
to vary the program to meet the needs of the particular 
environment. Although teachers and developers recognise this 
possibility it would undoubtedly place a greater demand on the 
time available to the home tutor. Home tutors along with 
developers have raised the possibility of flexible resourcing 
where home tutors would be able to select from a range of 
resources those that were most appropriate to their needs.

Table 6 - Issues of flexibility relating to distance education 
materials 
                           identified by school of distance 
education teachers, 
                                           home tutors and 
developers

Flexibility Issues       
1. Range of strategies for HT selection 
2. Time   - variable calendars     
     - accommodate student ability 
     - Variable rates of work 
     - length of units   
3. Delivery Schedules         
4. Flexible format to suit student needs     
5. Variety of content to match localities where approp.     
6. Resource Selection         
7. Relate to needs of SDE teachers 

The principle of flexibility is seen as underlying the 
development of distance education materials by all the involved 



groups.  Such flexibility should incorporate consideration of the 
curriculum elements of resource and strategy selection as well as 
attempts to allow more flexible use of time in meeting the 
requirements established by the particular package.

Attendant Issues
As the nature of distance education is dependent upon more than 
just a set of well designed and constructed materials, data 
collected during this study tended to incorporate reference to 
many additional factors which effect the success of the overall 
product of student learning. At times respondents had difficulty 
drawing the line between these factors and those relating 
directly to the materials. For example, clear reference has been 
made to the need for legislation guaranteeing adequate budget 
authority for organisations attempting to overcome the 'tyranny 
of distance' to supply an equal educational opportunity for 
isolated learners. The need for a specialised support service 
structure (including special education services, counselling and 
materials support), the establishment of information networks for 
home tutors and subsidised access to existing community 
infrastructures has been raised repeatedly. Instrumental 
improvements to existing systems of communication using current 
and improved technologies as the basis of educational delivery 
systems have been suggested, along with re-established delivery 
processes and access to commercially available resources. The 
most frequent suggestion however, referred to the need to provide 
opportunities for social interaction and social skill development 
as frequently and via whatever technologies were available. 
Clearly, there is more to the question of what makes a good 
distance education service than ensuring quality materials.

Conclusions
While this paper is not designed to provide statistically 
significant and conclusive data supporting the centrality of 
certain principles as guarantees for success in the development 
of distance education materials for primary aged children, it is 
clear that agreement on general factors from the three principal 
groups involved in the design, development and implementation of 
these materials would indicate substantial credibility for the 
claim that such factors should hold a central place in the design 
and development of distance education materials. The literature 
providing the theoretical backdrop to this study also confirms 
the need for recognition of those factors and principles which 
guarantee equality of educational opportunity and quality 
assurance to all consumers of educational services regardless of 
location. Although recognition has also been made of the 



necessity of specialised support services and their coordination 
in the provision of acceptable educational services to distance 
learners, this analysis focusses predominantly upon the materials 
themselves. In this study, the question of contextualisation of 
the educational

Table 7 -  Principles underlying the development of distance 
education             materials as perceived by school of 
distance education                teachers, home tutors and 
developers

     Principle      Contributing Factors                                                         
.

     1. Design - Approach to the selection of objectives, 
content, teaching 
          strategies, resources and evaluation techniques

          Motivation          Philosophical approach
          Teaching approach   Support materials 
                    Multigrade support       Evaluation

     2. Coverage - Selection of actual content and range of 
content to be
                   included in the materials

                    Covers syllabi      Covers more than 'basics'
                    Recognised standards 

     3. Consultation - Frequency of structured reference to 
stakeholders 
          and incorporation of stakeholder input and needs 
          in all aspects of the process

                    Stakeholder interaction  Training for 
implementors
                    Training for developers  Feedback structures

     4. Communication - Quality and clarity of messages forming 
the basis 
                 of verbal and written interaction prior to, 
during 
                 and following instructional sessions

                    Amount         Precision
                    Clarity             Simplicity

     5. Practicality - Appropriateness of materials and teaching 



approach 
          to limitations of  home classroom learning 
environments, 
          levels of home tutor skill etc.

                    Time           Reduced supervision
                    Bulk of materials   Learning environment
                    Access to resources Environmental resources
                    Format              Resource Features
                    Limitations of home environment

     6. Flexibility - Adaptability of materials and teaching 
requirements 
                      to varying circumstances relating to time, 
locality, 
                      home environment and individual differences 
in students,
                      home tutors and teachers.

                    Range of strategies Time
                    Delivery schedules  Format to suit student 
need
                    Variety of content  Resource selection
                    Relate to needs of SDE teachers

                    
service proved to be central in the final analysis of the 
suitability and quality of any service provided to learners 
studying at a distance. 

Although it is clear that variations of opinion on specifics 
occur between the three principal sub-groups of the sample, 
little argument exists on the importance of the major principles 
that are seen to provide a foundation for effective distance 
education materials. Issues of design, coverage, consultation, 
communication, practicality and flexibility have been shown to be 
of predominant concern to those involved in the design, 
development and implementation of the materials. Table 7 
summarises the factors perceived to define each major principle.

In attempting to isolate the crucial factors necessary in the 
development of distance education materials, the data presented 
relates to the reality of the existing approach to distance 
education services in Queensland. While discussion presented 
above is limited by those decisions defining the general 
orientation and style of existing distance education materials 
and services, one cannot help but speculate on the possibilities 
of 



improving distance education services by adopting an entirely 
different approach to the philosophy and packaging of such 
materials. Notwithstanding this alternative, clear agreement and 
understanding by all stakeholders on the definition of each of 
the principles and factors outlined must precede any action. The 
assumptions, intentions, processes and outcomes which describe 
the form of education provided to learners in isolated areas of 
this country cannot be left to chance or traditional practice.
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